
How Do Women Experience Social Support as Adult Learners?  How Interpretive 
Interactionism Found the Answerƒ

Katya sat quietly staring at the ground, eventually she looked up and 
simply stated.

Sometimes you don't need help you just need to talk your problems out, and 
when they are out it is not so difficult. Even when nobody can help you, if 
they listen you don't feel that big stone in your soul anymore. (Schkovic, 
personal communication, May 29, 1993)

So began Katya's story about social support. She was one of the 
participants in my study of the social support experienced by women sole 
parents studying at an Australian TAFE college. 

Although women make up a substantial number of students studying at TAFE 
community colleges, little research has been conducted on their 
experiences. The goal of my study was to investigate how women sole parents 
experienced the social support they received as adult learners while 
studying at a TAFE college. More specifically, my research questions were 
focussed on identifying the women's personal, vocational, and academic 
goals set within the context of their personal biographies; critically 
examining the problems the women faced in achieving their goals; analysing 
the types of social support the women used to overcome their problems; and 
identifying the judgements the women made about such support.

The research methodology that I adopted for my Ph.D thesis was interpretive 
interactionism which is a qualitative approach devised by Norman Denzin, 
Professor of Sociology at the University of Illinois at Urbana©Champaign 
(Denzin, 1989). The purpose of my paper is to share the experiences I had 
in using this methodology in the study of the women's experiences. 

Essentially, it will be demonstrated that interpretive interactionism 
provides a very useful and credible resolution to the problems of analysing 
the voluminous data that results in a qualitative research project. 
Moreover, the methodology enables the researcher to successfully interpret 
aspects of the phenomenon, in this instance social support, from a 
conceptual level as well as from the perspective of the participants 
through the use of their language, attitudes, and thoughts. As a result, 
one gains a richer, fuller, and more credible interpretation of the women's 
experience of social support. A major reason for such an outcome is that 
the researcher remains fully focussed on the phenomenon under study because 
of the progressive, step like character of the analysis. 

Finally, it will be argued that the process of interpretive interactionism 
has a crucial part to play on the affective side of carrying out a research 
project. My experience of using it convinces me that it is intellectually 
challenging, gives ample opportunities for creativity and insight, as well 
as providing an explicit process of analysis. Such characteristics meant 



that my motivation and commitment were consistently high during the 
analysis as well as the writing phase of the project. 

In terms of structure, this paper begins with a brief explanation of the 
methodology followed by a rationale for its choice in my research project. 
Next, a description of how the women's stories about their experiences as 
adult learners were analysed is given with a commentary of the experiences 
I encountered as a researcher using interpretive interactionism. I then 
illustrate how the processes of analysis helped in writing my 
interpretation. 

The Assumptions on Which Interpretive Interactionism is Based

Like other qualitative methodologies, interpretive interactionism 
repudiates an ontological position that postulates an external and 
objective reality. Instead, the social world is considered real only 
in©so©far as individuals define, create, and orient themselves toward that 
reality (Carr & Kemmis, 1986). A number of important implications arise 
from such a perspective. 

First, a major aim of the interpretive interactionist researcher is to 
grasp the subjective meanings of the individual set within a social 
context. Such a process requires the interpretation of the motives, 
intentions, and purposes of that person in their interactions with others 
(Denzin, 1989). 

A second implication is a belief that there are multiple ways in which the 
world can be known and interpreted (Eisner, 1991; Greene, 1990; Lincoln, 
1990). Through the use of interpretive interactionist methodology, the 
diverse perspectives of the women in my study were captured by listening to 
the stories they told about their goals, problems, and experiences of 
social support as adult learners. Denzin is particularly critical of any 
research that fails to acknowledge the significance of the meanings, 
feelings, and reflections that an individual experiences.

Further, Denzin's methodology does not seek to impose a conceptual, 
interpretive framework on the views or meanings provided by respondents in 
a research project. Its mode of expression is that used by the participants 
in their everyday experience, so in effect the research project is "locked 
into first©order, primary, lived concepts of everyday life" (Denzin, 1989, 
p. 25). This means that the analysis is expressed in the language and modes 
of thinking used by the women in their day to day social interactions. 
Moreover, the positivistic goals of attempting to derive abstract, 
ahistorical, and supposedly generalizable laws or theories of human 
behaviour are specifically rejected (Denzin, 1989).

Like other qualitative research methodologies, the epistemological stance 
taken by interpretive interactionism questions the possibility of 
value©free inquiry, an objective researcher, and interpretation based on 



causality (Guba, 1990; Lather, 1990). It assumes that knowledge is socially 
constructed and that the notion of truth depends on the perspective one 
takes in interpretation (Greene, 1990; Lincoln, 1990). Moreover, 
interpretive interactionism accepts that interpretations are contextualized 
by emotions, power relations, gender differences, and personal as well as 
social history of the participants (Denzin, 1989).

Given these ontological and epistemological positions the research findings 
are not about an "external reality" but are in a sense created by the 
researcher. It follows that if knowledge is the creation of human endeavour 
then it can never be claimed to be true in some ultimate sense; rather it 
will always be problematic and ever©changing (Guba, 1990; Schwandt, 1990). 
As Denzin (1989) so wisely states, "All interpretation is unfinished, 
provisional, and incomplete" (p. 64).

The Rationale for the Choice of Interpretive Interactionism

An extensive literature review demonstrated the paucity of research on 
women sole parents undergoing training in the Australian TAFE community 
college sector. In contrast, the research data on American re©entry women 
provided a rich source of analysis and insights into the goals and problems 
of women returning to tertiary study. I used this research literature in my 
investigation of Australian women's experience of social support as adult 
learners. 

However, the American research findings were almost exclusively based on 

survey research methodology. Little of it gave any insights into the 
day©to©day struggles, problems, and issues that confronted the re©entry 
women when they returned to college.

Further, the personal perspectives of the re©entry women were rarely 
considered. Instead, it was the "expert" researcher who developed, 
implemented, and interpreted the results of the questionnaire. The personal 
beliefs, actions, and meanings these women attached to their own 
experiences were ignored, or presented as secondary to the researcher's own 
interpretation. The result was that the individual voices of the women 
participants become lost through the researcher's quest to develop an 
abstract and conceptual framework for analysis.

In contrast, interpretive interactionism attempts to make the lived 
experience of the individuals being studied directly available to the 
reader (Denzin, 1989). It does this by listening, recording and analysing 
the participant's stories about those crises or epiphanies that have 
resulted in major changes in their lives. In the case of the women in my 
study, becoming sole parents and then full©time students were major turning 
points in their lives that forced them to reflect deeply on their personal 
values, attitudes and beliefs.



Thus, through the research methodology of interpretive interactionism, my 
project made the connection between the women's individual perspectives as 
adult learners, and the broader social context within which social support 
was experienced.

Analysis and Interpretation in Qualitative Research

Numerous books on research methodology provide a detailed explanation of 
the epistemological and ontological assumptions of the qualitative approach 
(Anderson, 1990, Bogdan & Biklen, Glesne & Peshkin, Marshall & Rossman, 
Patton, 1990, Stainback & Stainback, 1988). They also provide the reader 
with sound advice on everything from how to choose a site to interviewing 
participants in the research project.

More importantly for the purpose of this paper, the various authors usually 
have a chapter on the analysis and interpretation of data. Often, the 
authors briefly explain the analytic inductive process of analysis or the 
constant comparative method. The focus being on a continual search for 
patterns, connections, themes, similarities, differences, categories, and 
concepts © the list seemed endless.

After reading through the various chapters, I agreed with the writers that 
these were the goals of my analysis but how to do it? What was missing for 
me was a clear, concise and intellectually convincing step by step process 
of analysis.

I even carried out a search on the ERIC data base hoping to find some 
reports of how researchers actually carried out their analysis of 
qualitative data. Alas, I was not able to find one substantive journal 
article, yet this phase in the research process is a crucial one, and one 
we know so little about. 

During the field phase of my research I had conscientiously maintained 
"analytic memos" to myself, and a research log for commentaries, insights, 
questions, and tentative interpretations as advised by numerous authors 
(Ely et al (1991), Glesne & Peshkin (1992), Stainback & Stainback, 1988). 
These were certainly useful and necessary but also added to my feelings of 
anxiety when I was confronted with having to analyse and interpret over 450 
pages of transcripts, as well as read through the log and memos. 

My worry was heightened by the very tight time frame I was under for the 
completion of the thesis. Paradoxically, one of Dr Johnson's famous dictums 
came to mind 

When a man knows he is to be hanged in a fortnight, it concentrates 
his mind wonderfully

What the good doctor failed to inform us is how easily that concentration 
is repeatedly broken by fear and anxiety. How was I going to write a 



coherent and credible account from all of the mass of data I was confronted 
with? 

Does Interpretive Interactionism Provide A Solution to Analysing and 
Interpreting the Data?

My experience of using interpretive interactionism convinces me that it 
provides a means of developing an analysis that is comprehensive, succinct, 
and compact. This belief is not to imply that the methodology is didactic, 
simplistic, shallow or that it abnegates the researcher from challenging 
intellectual puzzles and dilemmas, nor from making informed judgements and 
insights.

In effect, Denzin's ideas are a clever and perceptive balance between the 
provision of a carefully argued and well researched theoretical 
underpinning of his position, as well as a practical guide for the 
application of his methodology. Denzin sets out a step by step process for 
the analysis of the data, and often uses exemplary examples to illustrate 
his ideas. Some of the steps are very familiar to the experienced 
qualitative researcher, such as developing a critique of the literature, 
and using various methods for capturing the relevant data. As the focus of 
this paper is on the process of analysis I do not propose to discuss 
Denzin's data gathering ideas in any detail. 

The first step of the analysis is bracketing, followed by construction and 
then finally the contextualisation of the findings. Each of these will now 
be discussed in turn. 

Bracketing

The data generated from the interviews and observations was analysed 
through the process of bracketing, which means critically examining the 
experience of social support from the perspective of each of the women. In 
essence, the phenomena of social support was "taken apart, and dissected so 
that its elements and essential structures are uncovered, defined, and 
analysed" (Denzin, 1989,p. 55). Perhaps an indication of the success of 
this approach was that the women participants agreed with the inferences I 
had made about the most important elements of social support that they had 
experienced.

In this step of the analysis, the preconceptions and interpretations gained 
from the literature review were deliberately set aside. In effect, this 
meant that the essential features and structures of the social support 
experiences of the women were defined and analysed on their own terms. So 
in effect as a researcher, I had to deliberately eschew interpreting the 
women's responses through the conceptual framework of anyone "expert" or 
the "findings" from the research. 

An immediate response may be the questioning of such a stage because "value 
free" inquiry is impossible, given the epistemological premises of the 



constructivist approach (Guba, 1990). However, my experience showed me that 
such an approach is possible, if we are prepared to shift the argument from 
a strict and absolute epistemological position. That is, paradoxically we 

can accept the basic position but also recognise that it is possible to 
hold a position which argues for a "matter of degree".

Inevitably as a researcher, I interpreted the women's experiences from my 
own middle class, gendered, tertiary trained perspective which was 
certainly influenced by the research literature's judgements, "theories" on 
re©entry women that I had already read. Yet, in the bracketing phase of the 
analysis I was continually conscious of Denzin's requirement to put aside 
any previous research findings. I conscientiously read through the 
transcripts so that the recurring phrases and statements that the women 
believed were directly related to social support were identified.

I bracketed the data by repeatedly reading through the transcripts in order 
to develop a detailed coding system. Eventually, this system encompassed 
the women's goals, problems, and the various types of social support that 
they experienced, as well as their judgements about such support. 

The identified structures and elements were then analysed and interpreted 
by me as an informed reader, supplemented by giving the women further 
opportunities to express their feelings, opinions, and beliefs about the 
categories that I had inferred from the transcripts. 

Through the process of bracketing, I found that the basic features of the 
social support experienced were tangible help, sharing experiences and 
feelings, showing concern and understanding, providing advice, and finally, 
giving encouragement. I checked these elements of social support with the 
women participants, and all agreed that they were an accurate analysis of 
their experiences.

Denzin's bracketing approach did not end with a mere description or an 
analysis of the properties of the various elements of social support. It 
went further by requiring me to define or at least make a tentative 
statement of what social support meant to the women based on the recurring 
features of the elements that were identified.

After reviewing their personal biographies and the elements of social 
support that bracketing had identified, it became apparent that the women's 
endurance of their personal epiphanies had not only radically altered their 
lives but had transformed their attitudes towards social support. The women 
wanted social support that was based on non judgmental acceptance of 
themselves. Moreover, I found that it must not diminish their sense of 
autonomy, independence or threaten their self©esteem.

At this stage it may be thought that the analysis was concluded, however in 
keeping with Denzin's goal of providing a comprehensive analysis there were 



still two additional steps of construction and contextualisation.

Construction

The next step of the analysis was construction, which meant arranging the 
elements of social support into some order or pattern that reflected what 
had happened in the lived experience of the women. In essence, construction 
"classifies, orders, and reassembles the phenomenon back into a coherent 
whole" (Denzin, 1989, p. 58). Carrying out such a process led me to a much 
greater understanding of the way the various elements affected and related 
to each other in a holistic sense. Moreover, it allowed me to conceptually 
"think through" the various relationships among the elements of social 
support. 

I found that the elements of social support experienced by the women 
actually did fall in a pattern. From their peer group, the women 
experienced elements of social support in the following sequence: tangible 

help, academic advice, sharing experiences and feelings, then showing 
concern and understanding. Encouragement was not given in any set pattern 
but was more episodic in nature depending on the women's successes and 
failures as a student.

Again, Denzin provides quite specific instructions on how to achieve the 
goal of construction and illustrates his points by numerous examples. I 
found this approach particularly useful because it provided a step by step 
guide for the various actions that I needed to undertake in the analysis.  
Further, unlike some of the other authors on research methodology, it 
provided a simple but very useful means by which to assess my progress in 
the analysis. 

The construction step led to many important insights into the actual 
phenomenon of social support which was the goal of the research but also 
was very gratifying to the self™esteem and motivation of myself as a 
researcher. It meant that my understanding of social support was deepened 
because the interpretive process prompted me to consider how the various 
elements affected and related to each other within a well delineated 
framework.

Finally, the process does not leave the researcher with a host of isolated 
elements with no conceptual means of relating them to one another. 
Construction means that you are required to examine closely how the various 
elements relate and effect each other from a holistic perspective. For me 
this was a valuable process because of the insights it gave me at a 
conceptual level, but it also is a process that focussed very much on the 
phenomena from lived experience of the women.

It is an analysis that, unlike other qualitative approaches, does √√notƒƒ 
move away to an exclusively conceptual framework after the data is 



gathered, but continually forces the researcher to focus on the lived 
experience of the participants as the context for any conceptualising of 
the phenomenon. The end result was the construction of the phenomenon of 
social support in its fullest interpreted form (Denzin, 1989).

Contextualisation

The final step of the analysis was contextualisation, a process in which 
greater meaning was given to the identified elements of social support by 
locating them back in the personal biography and social environment of the 
women. This process resulted in uncovering the motives, feelings and 
intentions of the women as they experienced social support in the TAFE 
college setting. Further, contextualisation showed how lived experience 
altered and shaped the essential features of the social support the women 
received. 

In essence, according to Denzin (1989) contextualisation provides a more 
thorough understanding of the phenomena because it is described from the 
participant's perspective "in their terms, in their language, and in their 
emotions. It reveals how the phenomenon is experienced by ordinary people" 
(Denzin, 1989, p.60). The contextualisation process is best explained by an 
example, however because of space limitations only one of the elements of 
social support will be described in detail. 

In the bracketing stage of analysis I had identified tangible help as a 
significant element of social support. Within the women's families it 
usually took the form of doing household chores, looking after children, 
and shopping, whereas at College, it meant sharing resources such as books.

Bracketing showed that such support resulted in responses from the women 
which were markedly different at times. Initially, they were grateful and 

appreciative but on reflection their feelings became somewhat ambiguous and 
uncertain. The women's values of autonomy and independence were challenged 
by accepting such support even at times when they were desperately in need 
of help.

In the construction stage of analysis, the process of interpretive 
interactionism showed me that tangible help was part of a sequence or 
pattern of social support which has already been alluded to earlier in this 
paper. 

The final step of contextualisation showed how tangible help was moulded 
and shaped by the lived experience of the participants. For the women with 
older children, tangible support was experienced as a means of attaining 
greater autonomy in their relationship with their children. Such an 
experience was important because these women had felt guilty about 
accepting tangible help because it was incompatible with their traditional 
notions of motherhood.



Although for another woman tangible help was also related to independence, 
it was experienced differently. She interpreted it as a vindication of her 
"philosophy of life", by accepting tangible help from her young daughter 
the latter was being taught valuable lessons in responsibility, autonomy, 
and self©discipline.

There was a marked contrast for two of the women with younger children, 
tangible support was experienced as a source of embarrassment and anxiety 
about becoming too dependent. The women's solution was to control the rate 
and type of tangible support that was offered, particularly from their 
parents.

What the process of contextualisation did for me was to give a greater 
insight into the phenomenon of social support, as well as providing the 
opportunity for developing a more detailed interpretation. Such a process 
resulted in giving my readers a real understanding and contextualised 
portrayal of what tangible help meant to the women in their daily lives. I 
therefore achieved a major goal of interpretive interactionism which is to 
"make the world of problematic lived experience of ordinary people directly 
available to the reader" (Denzin, 1989). 

The Affective Side of Interpretive Interactionism

Analysing, interpreting and writing up a research project is not simply an 
intellectual process but one that requires determination, commitment, and 
the ability to sustain one's motivation and passionate interest in the face 
of some very complex, and what appear at times as almost intractable 
problems. I found myself being able to maintain that interest and 
motivation for a number of reasons.

First, the carefully argued and convincing case put forward for 
interpretive interactionism gave me confidence in using the methodology. 
Denzin's eclectic arguments in support of his methodology encompass ideas 
and concepts from symbolic interactionism, ethnography, naturalistic 
studies, case study method, hermeneutics, phenomenology, cultural studies, 
and feminist critiques of positivism (Denzin, 1989, p. 9).

Further, the instructions for each step of the analysis were concise, 
easily understandable, and well illustrated by examples from previous 
research projects that used interpretive interactionism. The result was 
that I felt confident about using and applying the process of analysis. 
Such a feeling helped me to maintain my motivation and commitment through 
the usual problems and dilemmas one has in qualitative research when 
confronted by many pages of interview transcripts.

Moreover, the methodology makes a significant contribution by "bridging" 
the very real gap between advice about analysis and the actual writing up 



of the results. What became apparent as the process of analysis progressed 
was that the methodology was very focussed and comprehensive. The effect 
was to make the actual writing very much easier because the analysis is so 
compact, logical, and condensed.

Further, it helped me by "breaking down" into manageable segments what is 
after all a very complex, and at times overwhelming, amount of data. It 
gave me an approach to analysis that was coherent, focussed and provided a 
clear structure within which to write.

The process of analysis resulted in successive stages that have their own 
inner sense of logic and inevitability. Further, I was able to juxtapose 
the conceptual notion of social support with the texture of the lived 
experience of the women, which again helped me enormously in writing about 
the women's experiences of social support.

As my research project unfolded I was able to compare my progress against 
the clearly set out instructions for each of the steps in the analysis. 
Such a process resulted in greater confidence and an increasing sense of 
achievement as I completed each step of the analysis. Such attributes were 
major factors in maintaining my motivation and commitment throughout the 
analysis and writing stages of the thesis.

Moreover, it meant that the relationship with my supervisors was not overly 
dependent, we all had a clear idea of what was required, with explicit 
goals or "benchmarks" stated throughout the process of analysis. 

Conclusion

It must be emphasised 
that interpretive interactionism is not simplistically prescriptive nor is 
it a series of "cookbook recipes" that one has to follow blindly. Each of 
the various steps of analysis still requires the researcher to exercise 
judgement and insight, and do not provide "pat answers" to the problems of 
analysis. Therefore, as a methodology it still allows for creativity, 
insight, and informed judgement which are essential characteristics of 
qualitative research that few researchers would want to give up.

Dr Eric Williams 
Faculty of Education 
Griffith University
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